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Attention: Mr. Keith Nantz, Owner 

 
March 31, 2023 

SENT VIA ELECTRONIC EMAIL 

 

NOTICE OF SUSPENSION HELD IN ABEYANCE (NOSHA) 
 

On March 30, 2023, the Food Safety and Inspection Service (FSIS) issued your 
establishment, Limit Bid Packing, M/V45201O, a Notice of Suspension (NOS). The 
decision to issue the NOS was made in accordance with 21 U.S.C. 603(b) and Title 9 
Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 500.3(b), based on your establishment’s 
failure to comply with 9 CFR 313.15 regulations. A Noncompliance Record (NR), 
written by the FSIS Supervisory Consumer Safety Inspector (SCSI), documented an 
egregious event whereby establishment employees ineffectively stunned a bovine 
multiple times with pneumatic captive bolt and a hand-held captive bolt devices prior 
to rendering a bovine unconscious. 

 
On March 30, 2023, the Denver District Office (DDO) received your initial response 
to the NOS and corrective actions via electronic mail. The DDO requested 
clarification on several items in your first response, via electronic mail, on March 30, 
2023. The DDO received your response to the request for clarification on March 30, 
2023, via electronic mail. After reviewing your additional response and clarifying a 
few items via phone on March 31, 2023, based upon your proposed corrective 
actions, FSIS will hold the suspension of inspectors at your establishment in 
abeyance. 

 
The suspension will remain in abeyance pending verification by FSIS inspection 
personnel. During this abeyance period, FSIS will continue to verify, assess, and 
evaluate the effectiveness of your proffered corrective actions to ensure that these are 
adequately implemented, and confirm that livestock are properly handled and 
slaughtered humanely. 

 
FSIS will design a verification plan to confirm that your establishment is 
implementing the corrective actions you provided in your response to the NOS. The 
verification plan identifies your corrective action plan, the relevant regulations and 
the frequency FSIS inspection personnel will verify the implementation and 
effectiveness of your proffered actions. 






